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1 JUDGE RILEY:  Pursuant to the direction of the

2 Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call

3 Docket 03-0207.  This is an application by Global

4 Connection Incorporate of America for a Certificate

5 of Local and Interexchange Authority to operate as a

6 reseller or a facilities-based carrier of

7 telecommunications services throughout the State of

8 Illinois.

9 Is there legal counsel for Global

10 present?

11     MR. ABDALLAH:  No, sir.

12 JUDGE RILEY:  There is no legal counsel.

13 Is there anyone who is going to enter

14 an appearance on behalf of Global Connection?

15     MR. ABDALLAH:  No, sir.

16     MS. BRIGGS:  No, just Mr. Abdallah and myself.

17 JUDGE RILEY:  Ma'am, what is your name?

18     MS. BRIGGS:  I'm sorry.  My name is Angela

19 Briggs.

20 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay, we've spoken before.

21     MS. BRIGGS:  Right.  Yes, sir.

22 JUDGE RILEY:  And that's B-r-i-g-g-s?
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1     MS. BRIGGS:  That's correct.

2 JUDGE RILEY:  And what is your position in this

3 hearing, it's just an observer?

4 MS. BRIGGS:  Just an observer.  I'm a paralegal

5 on staff, part-time here.

6 JUDGE RILEY:  All right.  And the witness is?

7 MS. BRIGGS:  Mr. Abdallah.

8 JUDGE RILEY:  Is that Houssam Abdallah?

9 MS. BRIGGS:  Yes.

10 JUDGE RILEY:  Let me swear you in.

11                                (Witness sworn.) 

12                   HOUSSAM ABDALLAH,

13 called as a witness herein, and after having been

14 first duly sworn, was examined and testified as

15 follows:

16                   EXAMINATION

17                   BY

18                   JUDGE RILEY: 

19 Q Would you state your first and last name

20 and please spell both for the record, please?

21 A My first name is Houssam, H-o-u-s-s-a-m,

22 last name Abdallah, A-b-d-a-l-l-a-h.
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1 Q And what is your office address?

2 A 3957 Pleasantdale Road,

3 P-l-e-a-s-a-n-t-d-a-l-e, Atlanta, Georgia 30340.

4 JUDGE RILEY:  And Mr. Hansen, just to let you

5 know how I'm going to proceed here, did you want --

6 would it be more convenient for you to proceed

7 first?

8 MR. HANSEN:  Whichever is your preference.  If

9 you wish to proceed, Judge Riley, go ahead.

10 JUDGE RILEY:  All right, let me go first then.

11 Q Mr. Abdallah, did you file prefiled direct

12 testimony in this matter?

13 A Yes, sir.

14 Q And that was filed on our e-docket system?

15 MS. BRIGGS:  I'm sorry?

16 JUDGE RILEY:  Excuse me.  The question is for

17 Mr. Abdallah.

18 Q Was the testimony filed on the Commission's

19 e-docket system, our electronic docketing system?

20 A No.

21 Q I'm not sure that's the correct answer.  I

22 think I have it down in my notes here where it was
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1 filed on our e-docket system, Mr. Abdallah.

2 Well, under any circumstances, do you 

3 have a copy of that testimony in front of you?

4 A Yes.

5 Q And have you had a chance to review that

6 testimony this morning?

7 A Yes.

8 Q Was it prepared by you or at your

9 direction?

10 A Yes.

11 Q And as you review that testimony today, are

12 there any changes that you would make to it?

13 A No, sir.

14 Q Now, going back to the application, it

15 states that Global Connection is requesting

16 authority under Sections 13-403, 13-404, and 13-405

17 of the Telecommunications Act of Illinois, is that

18 correct?

19 A Yes, sir.

20 Q So, you do want facilities-based --

21 A Yes, sir.

22 Q Let me finish the question.
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1 You want facilities-based

2 interexchange and local and resold interexchange and

3 local services, is that correct?

4 A Yes.

5 Q Now, is the name that is to appear on the

6 certificates the same as the name that appears on

7 the application?

8 A Global Connection Inc. of America.  Yes,

9 sir.

10 Q And are there any doing business as or

11 assumed names?

12 A No.

13 Q And just to confirm, the applicant is a

14 Georgia corporation?

15 A Yes, sir.

16 Q And where is it located?

17 A 3957 Pleasantdale Road, Atlanta, Georgia

18 30340.

19 Q And that is where the books and records are

20 kept?

21 A Yes, sir.

22 Q And will those books and records be
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1 available for inspection by Illinois auditors upon

2 request?

3 A Yes, sir.

4 Q And with regard to the financial data that

5 was submitted to our e-docketing system, I note that

6 it's a balance sheet and income statement and a cash

7 flow statement all as of December 31, 2002.  Can you

8 represent to me that the financial condition of the

9 company is the same or better today than it was as

10 of December 31, 2002?

11 A We have ten times better.  We paid off most

12 of our debts and our company is moving very well.

13 Q Who will do the technical support for the

14 applicant?

15 A We have an IT department here.  We have an

16 engineer.  We have a programmer.  And we have a full

17 staff.

18 Q So, the answer is the company will be doing

19 its own technical support?

20 A Yes, sir.

21 Q With regard to the management profiles that

22 were submitted to our e-docket system, are there any
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1 changes to that?

2 A No.  We still have the same staff.

3 Q And are there any changes to the financial

4 data that have been submitted?

5 A We don't have -- I mean, our CPA firm did

6 not give us the new one, but our money have

7 increased in the bank, I guess.

8 Q Let me put the question this way.  With

9 regard to the financial data that was submitted to

10 our e-docket system that I described as a balance

11 sheet, the income statement and the cash flow

12 statement as of December 31, 2002, are there any

13 changes to those documents?

14 A Yes.  We have paid off our -- you know,

15 most of our debt.  So, the new one, you won't see

16 all those debts on it.

17 Q Do you have documentation that supersedes

18 the financial data that was submitted to the

19 e-docket system?

20 A I just faxed Mr. Hansen a copy -- I faxed

21 him a wire to Alltel for $175,000.  I faxed him

22 another check was paid to FCD for 132,000.
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1 Q You faxed him -- what was the first thing

2 you said that you faxed him?

3 A I fax a wire -- I mean, I sent a wire, I

4 paid my debts with Alltel, it was $175,000.  So I

5 faxed him -- to show him that we have wired the

6 money to Alltel.

7 Q Hotel?

8 A Alltel, A-l-l-t-e-l-l.

9 And then I faxed him another check

10 made to SEDC in the amount of $132,000.

11 Q Was that to ACDC?

12 A S, like Sam, SEDC.

13 Q All right.

14 A And this is the only two right away I could

15 get my hand on.

16 Q But these are evidences of having paid off

17 debt.

18 A Yes.

19 Q Now, having paid these debts off, does this

20 affect the financial data that was submitted to our

21 e-docket system?

22 A Yes, this decreased our debt.
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1 Q It decreases the debt.

2 A Yes, decrease.

3 Q All right.  I'm going to leave that in

4 abeyance for right now.

5 Will the company be offering operator

6 assisted services or will it be leaving that to an

7 underlying carrier?

8 A We are going to do it through SBC.

9 JUDGE RILEY:  Mr. Hansen, that's everything that

10 I have for now.  Did you want to proceed?

11 MR. HANSEN:  Yes, sir.

12 JUDGE RILEY:  Please go ahead.

13 MR. HANSEN:  I haven't entered an appearance,

14 yet.

15 JUDGE RILEY:  I'm sorry?

16 MR. HANSEN:  I have not entered an appearance,

17 yet, Judge Riley.

18 JUDGE RILEY:  I'm sorry, please enter your

19 appearance, my oversight.

20 MR. HANSEN:  Mark Hansen, Telecommunications

21 Division, Illinois Commerce Commission, 527 East

22 Capitol, Springfield, Illinois.



12

1 JUDGE RILEY:  Thank you.

2                   CROSS EXAMINATION

3                   BY

4                   MR. HANSEN:

5 Q Mr. Abdallah, just a couple questions, one,

6 to clarify on the operator services question that

7 Judge Riley just asked you, on your application you

8 said that you would be offering operator services,

9 but you state now that the underlying carrier will

10 be offering those instead?

11 A Yes, sir.

12 Q Are you intending on reselling operator

13 services, or just your customers will just get the

14 operator services from the underlying carrier?

15 A We are going to get it from the underlying

16 carrier.  We are going to go ahead and give them,

17 like, six free.

18 Q You are going to be charging your own rates

19 then for the operator assisted calls?

20 A It's going to be the same rates that would

21 be charged from the ILEC.

22 Q Okay.  Because we do have rate caps on
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1 those services here in the State of Illinois.  So,

2 if you're charging the same rates as the ILEC that

3 will -- that's what I want to confirm.

4 A Yes.  We are going to just carry the charge

5 from the ILEC to them.

6 Q Okay.  Another question I had, and this is

7 with respect to your authorization to do business in

8 the state.  I'm a little confused here.  When I

9 spoke to Ms. Briggs earlier, in your application you

10 had filed that you had filed an application for

11 authority to do business in -- to transact business

12 in Illinois, that's correct?

13 A Yes, sir.

14 Q And then Ms. Briggs just faxed me --

15 apparently you had -- or there had been a change in

16 the -- where you filed a corrected application

17 reflecting a different corporate secretary, is that

18 correct?

19 A Yes.

20 Q As of this point, have you -- one time

21 Ms. Briggs mentioned to me that you had authority to

22 do business.  At this point have you authority to do
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1 business in Illinois from -- have you received

2 authorization to do business from the Secretary of

3 State?

4 A Yes, we did receive --

5 MS. BRIGGS:  Do you mean previously, Mr. Hansen?

6 MR. HANSEN:  Well, this is where I've been a

7 little confused because I've seen these

8 applications, but I haven't seen anything, a

9 document from the Secretary of State indicating that

10 you have the authorization.

11 Okay, you filed -- what we have here

12 in the record is that you -- as of March 10th you

13 had filed an application for a certificate of

14 authority to transact business in this state.

15 MS. BRIGGS:  That's correct.

16 JUDGE RILEY:  Excuse me.  Ms. Briggs, you're not

17 under oath here.

18 MR. HANSEN:  Pardon me.

19 JUDGE RILEY:  Mr. Hanson, you are going to have

20 to ask these questions of Mr. Abdallah.

21 MR. HANSEN:  Okay, okay.  Excuse me,

22 Judge Riley.
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1 Q Today I was faxed a statement of correction

2 of the application reflecting -- and this was dated

3 as of the 29th of April, where Global Connection had

4 filed a revision in their application.  And so -- I

5 was just, I guess -- the documents were filed but

6 there hasn't been an indication from the Secretary

7 of State that you now have the authorization to do

8 business?

9 A We have here a certificate of incorporation

10 from the Secretary of State.

11 Q But in Georgia, right?  You're incorporated

12 in Georgia, correct?

13 A Yes.

14 Q And this is just for your -- so you just

15 filed to do business as a foreign corporation.

16 A Yes, sir.

17 Q I just wanted to clarify.

18 A Yes.

19 JUDGE RILEY:  What just got clarified?

20 MR. HANSEN:  Q  Well, I just want to -- if you

21 have filed, but you haven't -- typically, the

22 Secretary of State sends documents indicating that
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1 you have the authority to do business in Illinois.

2 JUDGE RILEY:  In other words, what you're saying

3 is that the application has been filed, but no

4 certificate is issued granting the authority to

5 transact business in Illinois, is that correct?

6 MR. HANSEN:  Right.

7 JUDGE RILEY:  Right.

8 Mr. Abdallah, has the company received

9 a certificate of authority to transact business in

10 Illinois from the Illinois Secretary of State.

11 THE WITNESS:  We had to make the correction

12 first, which we faxed them a copy this morning.  And

13 then we are sending it.

14 JUDGE RILEY:  I don't know what you're talking

15 about.  What correction did you send?

16 THE WITNESS:  We have the secretary of the

17 corporation, it was the wrong name.

18 MR. HANSEN:  Judge Riley --

19 THE WITNESS:  So, we had Rachel Copland was the

20 secretary and she is not the secretary, so, we have

21 to make that correction.

22 JUDGE RILEY:  What was the person's name that
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1 you said was on there that shouldn't have been on

2 there?

3 THE WITNESS:  Rachel Copland.

4 JUDGE RILEY:  Rachel --

5 THE WITNESS:  Copland, C-o-p-l-a-n-d.

6 JUDGE RILEY:  Let me go back and make sure I

7 understand this.

8 When you filed your application for a

9 certificate of authority to transact business in

10 Illinois it had the wrong secretary's name on there,

11 is that correct?

12 THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir.

13 JUDGE RILEY:  So, you had to refile.

14 THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir.

15 JUDGE RILEY:  All right.  And that was done this

16 morning -- or when did you refile?

17 THE WITNESS:  We did it on April 20th -- 29th,

18 I'm sorry.

19 Now, what happened, when we did --

20 when we filed it, we put it in the mail, we realized

21 that we put the wrong name.  So, we called them down

22 there and the lady at the Secretary of State, she
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1 said, don't worry about it, we will do the changes. 

2 And then, I guess, something happened and she had to

3 go on a sick leave.  So, when she came back she

4 apologized and she said it was her mistake.  So, we

5 went ahead and we filed it again.  So, we got our

6 mistake the minute we send it in the mail (sic).

7 JUDGE RILEY:  Mr. Hansen, I interrupted you a

8 moment, were you going to say something?

9 MR. HANSEN:  No, no.  I think it's been taken

10 care of, Judge Riley, in Mr. Abdallah's responses.

11 JUDGE RILEY:  Well, my concern is is that the

12 certificate of authority to transact business in

13 Illinois still has not been issued.

14 Is that correct, Mr. Abdallah?

15 THE WITNESS:  Yes, but we already send it to --

16 yes.

17 JUDGE RILEY:  In other words, it's been filed

18 for, but it hasn't been issued by the Secretary.

19 THE WITNESS:  Yes.

20 JUDGE RILEY:  Secretary of State.

21 Mr. Hansen, did you want to continue?

22 MR. HANSEN:  Yes.
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1 Q Mr. Abdallah, I'm looking at your

2 application and I just want to clarify a couple of

3 the issues on the Appendix B of your application.

4 A Okay.

5 Q And specifically with Question No. 14 on

6 the notice provision to customers.

7 A Yes.

8 Q Please describe how that works, how you

9 notify your customers of this six day period.

10 A What we do, we send our customers a bill 18

11 days before the due date.  And then -- really, we do

12 it about two, three different ways.  On the due date

13 everybody does not pay their bill we have an IDR

14 system where we call everyone and reminded them, you

15 know, that their balance -- or their bill is past

16 due.  And then what we do after that on the sixth

17 day we go ahead and we send them a disconnection

18 notice and we give them until the 10th to pay.

19 Q So, you send the notice out six days prior

20 to disconnection, correct?

21 A Yes, sir.

22 Q I think, if you're going to offer the
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1 service in Illinois, the rules here in Illinois are

2 such that the customer either has to have the mail

3 notice of disconnection five days -- has to receive

4 the notice in their home five days prior to

5 disconnection or that the postmark on the bill needs

6 to be eight days before the disconnection notice.

7 A But ours, really, now get them in ten days.

8 Q I'm not sure how that -- you say you give

9 them a grace period, then, of ten days?

10 A Yes, because they have four days from the

11 six day.  So, if somebody is due on the 1st, we

12 disconnect them on the 10th or very much on the

13 11th.  That's what we do.  So, ten days from every

14 due date, the eleventh day people will be

15 disconnected.

16 Q Okay, let me just step through this again

17 here.

18 So, your customers -- when you do the

19 prepaid, you -- customers go from month to month on

20 the service, is that correct?

21 A Yes, sir.

22 Q And so, then for the following month the
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1 customer usually pays on what day -- so, like, say

2 for next month coming up, June, when would a

3 customer typically be paying you?

4 A Okay.  If somebody is due on the 1st -- 80

5 percent of our people, they pay us between the 1st

6 and the 4th.  So, we know this is the way it's going

7 to happen with.  Hardly -- not too many they pay

8 before, but their due date was the 1st.  What we do,

9 usually we wait until the 6th, and on the 6th we

10 send them the notice, which they were already due on

11 the 1st.

12 Q Okay, you give them the disconnection

13 notice on the 6th.

14 A Yes.  On the 1st -- the 6th, we give them

15 the disconnection notice.

16 Q Then, when do you --

17 A If somebody due on the 1st, we don't send

18 it on the 1st or the 2nd or the 3rd, because we know

19 about 80 percent they're going to pay, because,

20 mostly, you know, they pay one or two or three days

21 late.

22 Q Right.  So, when you give a disconnect
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1 notice on the 6th, when would you actually

2 disconnect the customer?

3 A If somebody is due on the 1st, we

4 disconnect them on the 11th.  So, we are giving them

5 ten days.

6 Q Well, from the notice period is -- for

7 purposes of complying with our rules -- so, you've

8 actually told the customer on the 6th they'll be

9 disconnected on the 11th, right?

10 A Okay.  Now -- yes.  On the 6th the computer

11 will generate everybody who was due on the 1st and

12 it goes in the mail and it give them until the 11th

13 to pay.

14 Q And that, Mr. Abdallah, that's just the

15 problem here.  I think, probably, in Illinois if you

16 are granted a certificate and will be doing business

17 here, the rules here in Illinois -- and they are

18 applicable to prepaid providers, as well, just

19 specify that there needs to be eight days from the

20 postmark before the disconnection can take place.

21 A Okay.  So, if somebody is due on the 1st,

22 we need to send it on the 2nd.
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1 Q If that's consistent with your -- if

2 they're due on the 1st and you typically -- they

3 need to have -- from the date you send it out, there

4 needs to be an eight-day period.

5 A Okay, we can do that change.

6 Q Is that something your billing system can

7 accommodate?

8 A Oh, yeah, because we do bills daily.

9 Q That's what you would need, assuming you're

10 granted authority, to comply with the rules here in

11 Illinois.

12 A Okay.

13 Q Then, some questions and I'll try to avoid

14 using numbers here too much, given this financial

15 information.  The financial information that you had

16 provided to us in support of your application

17 indicated that the company was in a -- first of all

18 let me step back.

19 You're the sole shareholder in the

20 company, correct?

21 A Yes, sir.

22 Q And then -- what amount of the -- a lot of
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1 the debt that shows up on the balance sheet of the

2 corporation is debt, then, that is owed to you?

3 A Yes, sir.

4 Q As the sole shareholder.

5 Also, in support -- I don't know if

6 this is on e-docket or not, but on the paper filing

7 we received here at the Telecommunications Division,

8 there's also some -- your own personal financial

9 statements that are included?

10 A Yes.

11 Q And is it your intent to use these personal

12 financial statements to show your ability to meet

13 the obligations of Global Connection?

14 A Yes, sir.

15 Q So, you're the sole owner of Global

16 Connection and so, your intent then in filing these

17 personal financial statements is to say that you're

18 going to back up the obligations of Global

19 Connection --

20 A Yes, sir.

21 Q -- in terms of account payable and whatnot?

22 A Yes.  I am behind the operation 100
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1 percent.

2 Q Now, you also this morning -- last week we

3 had some conversations about you had indicated that

4 since the beginning of the year the company's cash

5 flow has increased due to -- increased margins of

6 the company in terms of offering service under

7 UNE-P, where it offers services?

8 A Yes, sir.  We used to -- we've been in

9 business since 1998 and the first four years -- we

10 used to do about 40 to $50 on getting a new customer

11 just because the agreement with the ILEC was under a

12 resale agreement and now we just signed an UNE-P

13 where it cost went down by almost 60 percent.  And

14 right now we're in a position when we get the new

15 sales instead of losing $50, we are making about $40

16 or $30.  So, this will bring a lot of cash to

17 operate and spend more on marketing and expand the

18 company.

19 So, this is the big reason why we are

20 expanding all over, because of the UNE-P agreement.

21 Q So, in our conversations in the last couple

22 days on the phone, and you've sent me a couple of
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1 these -- a copy of a wire -- and in responses to

2 some of Judge Riley's earlier questions -- you sent

3 me a copy of a wire transfer, payment to Alltel and

4 a check to a SEDC.  You are now saying, as opposed

5 to the financial information that you have sponsored

6 here on e-docket that, essentially, all the

7 liability -- e-docket showed that you had a large

8 amount of -- the financial information as of the end

9 of 2002, that you filed in support of this

10 application, showed that you had a large amount of

11 accounts payable, far in excess of the accounts

12 receivable that you had, and for that matter, cash.

13 What you're saying is that the

14 documentation that you faxed me this morning and

15 that we've discussed, that you have reduced that

16 amount -- or you've either reduced that amount of

17 accounts payable either through you paying them off

18 or that you've reached a settlement with some of the

19 people you've had accounts payable with that have

20 also reduced the amount?

21 A Yes, we are paying off all our debts, and

22 some of them we reached a settlement and some of
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1 them -- I mean, Alltel is the only one we had the

2 dispute in the amount, but everyone else, it was

3 amount we owed, where we went ahead and we paid.

4 And the reason why we are in a

5 position to pay our debts now, because we are in the

6 positive every month, every month we are making

7 money.  So, we have a lot of cash flow.  So, we are

8 taking advantage of that to be debt free.

9 Q Now, the amount of the two transfers you

10 showed me, and I'll try to avoid using the numbers

11 here, but these two amounts, basically -- well, I

12 guess you used the numbers earlier, but they -- I'm

13 just doing a quick comparison here, would account

14 for about 25 percent of what showed -- 30 percent,

15 let's say, of the accounts payable that you showed

16 on your 2002 balance sheet.  And you're saying

17 there's been other reductions in those amounts of

18 accounts payable?

19 A Yes, sir.

20 Q And now -- okay.

21 What is the amount of the loan that

22 you have made to the corporation?
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1 A The corporation owes me close to $600,000.

2 Q So, that's -- okay.

3 So, we treated -- okay.

4 This is listed as a Class C

5 corporation, correct?

6 A Yes, sir.

7 Q But you are taxed as a Chapter S

8 corporation, the taxes --

9 A Yes, sir.

10 MR. HANSEN:  I have no further questions at this

11 point, Judge Riley.

12 JUDGE RILEY:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Hansen.

13 There's a couple of matters I want to

14 deal with right now.  One, principally, is that the

15 applicant does not have a certificate of authority

16 to transact business in Illinois and we're going to

17 have to wait for that to issue before I can take an

18 order to the Commission.

19                   FURTHER EXAMINATION

20                   BY

21                   JUDGE RILEY:

22 Q Mr. Abdallah, have you been in touch
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1 directly with the Illinois Secretary of State's

2 Office?

3 A Mrs. Briggs, she been talking to them.

4 Q Okay.  Anything you can do to get them to

5 expedite the issuance of that certificate, I

6 strongly recommend, and send me a copy of it as soon

7 as you get it.

8 A Okay.

9 Q The other thing is, with regard to the

10 financial information that was filed on our

11 electronic docketing system, it's my understanding

12 that since you have paid off the debts, the

13 financial data that you had filed previously has all

14 changed, is that correct?

15 A Yes, sir.

16 Q Do you have any current instance of a

17 balance sheet and/or an income statement and/or a

18 cash flow statement that you can send to me to

19 reflect that these debts have been paid off?

20 A I called my CPA yesterday after I spoke

21 with Mr. Hansen and I asked him to, you know, go

22 ahead and get me a balance sheet.  At least I want
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1 him to get me a balance sheet for, at least, you

2 know, for the last two, three months.

3 Q Right.

4 A And then, I can go ahead and send that to

5 you.

6 Q Send that to me, also.

7 A Okay.

8 Q And then when we reconvene, I can mark

9 those as exhibits and forward them to the Chief

10 Clerk's Office.  But in the meantime, as I said, I

11 can't close the record and I cannot take an order to

12 the Commission until I have, at least, received --

13 until you have received the certificate of authority

14 to transact business in Illinois.

15 A Okay.

16 Q Plus I need the updated financial

17 information because what you have already filed is

18 now superceded by the fact that the debts have been

19 paid off.

20 We are at May 6th.  I don't know how

21 long it's going to take you to --

22 A We are going to call them this morning and
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1 see if they can expedite it and send it to us today.

2 Q All right.  How long do you think it will

3 take you to get a hold of the updated financial

4 information?

5 A Probably by the end of this week, by

6 Friday.

7 Q All right.

8 A Because we have everything in the computer,

9 you know.

10 Q Right.  Well, in anticipation of that,

11 then, why don't we reconvene on Tuesday, May 20, at

12 11:00 a.m.  We can do this by telephone, again.

13 A Okay.

14 Q I'm sorry, I spoke too soon, that's not a

15 good day.

16 How about the 19th, Monday the 19th at

17 11:00 a.m.?

18 A Okay.

19 Q Okay, let's do that.  You should have all

20 the documentation by then.

21 A Yes.  And I'll send you everything through

22 DHL so you get it in a day or so.
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1 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay, fine, that's excellent.  And

2 then when we reconvene we can deal with the matter

3 of exhibits and we should have all the documentation

4 we need.

5 Mr. Hansen, is the 19th okay with you

6 at 11:00 a.m.?

7 MR. HANSEN:  Yes, sir.

8 JUDGE RILEY:  Then that's where we are right

9 now.  I'm just waiting for those two documents from

10 the applicant.

11 So, I will continue this matter from

12 today to Monday, May 19th at 11:00 a.m., and we will

13 reconvene telephonically at that point and we'll see

14 where we are then.

15 THE WITNESS:  I'll get another bridge and I'll

16 call you?

17 JUDGE RILEY:  That was my next question.

18 THE WITNESS:  I think the same bridge will work.

19 JUDGE RILEY:  I'm sorry?

20 THE WITNESS:  The same bridge will work and the

21 PIN number, and if there is a change I'll give you a

22 call and I'll give you the new number.
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1 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay.  That will be excellent. 

2 That will be fine.

3 Mr. Hansen, do you have anything

4 further?

5 MR. HANSEN:  No, sir.

6 JUDGE RILEY:  Mr. Abdallah, do you have anything

7 further?

8 THE WITNESS:  No.  Thank you very much for your

9 time.

10 JUDGE RILEY:  All right, then.  We are continue

11 till May 19th at 11:00 a.m.

12 Thank you very much.

13                       (Whereupon, the proceeding in

14                        the above-entitled matter was

15                        continued to May 19, 2003.)
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